
	UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX



	COUNCIL



	Meeting held at Southend Campus on 17 March 2008


	(12.30 pm  – 1.35 pm )



	MINUTES

UNRESERVED BUSINESS



	Chair
	Mr Gore


	Present
	Mr Barnard, Mr Blundell, Mr Boyle, Professor Busfield, Ms Colston, Mr Cornford, Mr Doughty, Professor Downton, Mrs Edey, Ms Garbutt, Ms Hodges, Dr Mackenzie, Professor Massara, Sir Robin Mountfield, Professor Pretty, Professor Riordan, Dr Schulze, Prof South,  Ms Stamp, Dr Steel, Mr Tolhurst



	Apologies
	 Ms Byatt, Dr Elston, Mr Lewis, Mr Nicol, Ms Stevens


	Secretary
	Registrar and Secretary


	In attendance
	Academic Registrar, Director of Strategic Planning, Director of Finance, Professor Downton, Professor South, Professor Temple



	CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS


	  

	Noted


	Apologies for absence
	

	
	The Chair welcomed Professor Schurer to his first meeting as a Senate elected member of Council.


	

	
	The Audit and Risk Management Committee and the Health and Safety Committee both had a vacancy for an external member of Council, and members were invited to let the Chair know if they were interested in either role.
 
	

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS


	

	Noted
	The following item was starred for discussion in addition to those on the agenda: 

15:
Any Other Business


	

	DECLARATION OF INTERESTS


	

	Noted


	No-one present declared an interest in any item on the agenda.
	

	MINUTES (C/08/01)

	

	Approved


	The Minutes of the meeting held on 26 November 2007 were signed as a correct record, subject to the following corrections:
· Addition of Ms Garbutt to the list of those present at the meeting

· Appendix A, Vice-Chancellor’s Report to Council, item 4: Lord Hanningfield was Leader of Essex County Council.


	


	VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT (C/08/02)

	

	Received 
	The paper covered items for information and the Vice-Chancellor gave an oral update and report.


	

	
	Applications and Admissions


	

	Noted 
	The situation had improved slightly and the number of both Home and Overseas confirmed places was higher than at the same time last year.  Applications and admissions would be a regular item for report and in future the figures would be presented in tabular format.

	

	
	Awards

	

	
	The Ivor Crewe Lecture Hall had won a Civic Trust Award, and the restaurant at Colchester Institute had been awarded College Restaurant of the Year by ‘Restaurant’ magazine.

	

	
	INTO

	

	Reported
	Council members had been notified that there was an opportunity for Essex to join the INTO partnership which was operating at Exeter, UEA and Newcastle.  If the partnership were to proceed, it would integrate the International Academy at the University into the joint venture.  Finance and Strategy Committee had agreed that the proposals should be evaluated but discussions had not progressed to the point where there was a definite proposal, and any such development would be fully evaluated before decisions were reached. Due diligence checks would be properly carried out in respect of INTO as a company before any recommendation to proceed was formulated. If the partnership was still under consideration there would be the opportunity for a full discussion at the next meeting of Council in July.

	

	
	Research Park

	

	Reported
	The housing developers who had been in negotiation about the sale of land for a residential development have indicated that they did not wish to proceed with the purchase of six acres for the construction of flats. The developers cited economic conditions and Colchester’s housing market being well supported with new flats as the reasons behind their decision.  However, an alternative scheme to use the land for houses rather than flats was being considered.  Colchester Borough Council was willing to consider the alternative scheme for planning approval.  Although the news was disappointing, it was expected that it would still be possible to sell the land and the issue was therefore one of timing.  Work on the BIC was proceeding since it was not dependent on the housing development.  There was strong support from the Haven Gateway and revised proposals would be submitted to EEDA later in the year, following a change in leadership of that organisation.

	

	Noted
	Expenditure of £0.75m on professional fees in connection with the residential development would not be wasted because the work would apply when the land was subsequently sold.  While the sale of the land was essential in the longer term to fund infrastructure works, e.g. the road junction, the delay would not jeopardise other developments, such as additional student accommodation, since that was not dependent on new roads links.


	

	
	Failure to sell the land for residential purposes was an item on the University’s risk register, but was not considered to be a high risk and thus was not listed in the paper circulated to Council (C/08/05). 
	


	
	Honorary Degrees

	

	Noted
	Exceptionally, an Honorary Degree was being awarded to the President of Chile at a special ceremony in London.  The guidelines for the nomination of Honorary Graduands precluded the award being made to a serving politician, but it was confirmed that this applied to UK political figures only.


	

	FINANCIAL POSITION 


	

	(a)  HEFCE Block Grant 2007/08  (C/08/03)


	

	Noted

	Although the settlement of 5.2% was good in comparison with most 1994 Group universities, where the average was 2.9%, it was disappointing when factors such as student number growth and the pending pay awards were taken into account.  There was also to be an actuarial valuation of the USS pension scheme which might have a detrimental impact.

	

	(b) Budget Update 2007/08, Later Years Financial Forecasts to 2009/10 (C/08/04)


	

	Noted

	The overall position for the current year had varied little since the last report to Council, but there were compensating changes.  Staffing costs were projected to decrease by £587k, evidencing the proactive management of staffing budgets, but this was offset by reductions in fee income.  

	

	
	Future projections were to be regarded as ‘work in progress’ as the detailed budget work was taken forward.  Expected staff savings and increases in NHS funding had been excluded.  The forecasts included the cost of the October 2008 pay award (the higher of RPI or 2.5%) which in the forecasts were now assumed to be 4% rather than the 3% previously factored in.  Additionally the forecasts reflected the increases to fund support staff pensions, which would amount to an extra £1m per year, phased in over the next three years.


	

	(c)  Risk register and risk management arrangements (C/08/05)


	

	Received 
	An extract from the updated risk register, showing the top thirty ‘high’ risk items.

	

	Resolved
	i) that the revised Risk Management Policy be approved

ii) that the revised terms of reference for the Risk Management Group be approved.


	

	CAPITAL DEVELOPMENT (C/08/06)


	

	
	Local Development Framework


	

	Reported
	Changes to planning law had resulted in the old system of local plans being replaced by a requirement for Local Development Frameworks (LDF) which would allow improved regional planning.  The University was participating in consultations in Colchester about the LDF to 2020.  Sites not included were most unlikely to gain planning approval until the Framework was subsequently reviewed.

	

	
	Colchester Borough Council recognised the importance of the University’s role in the region, and subject to formal acceptance, the status of the Colchester campus remained as in the former Local Plan.  Detailed consideration was being given to the sustainability of the campus in the latter part of the next decade and beyond.  In this context, the University was working closely with Mr Charles Gooch, owner of most of the land surrounding the campus, on submissions that would be mutually beneficial.  It was proposed that the land between the campus and Wivenhoe be protected as an open space and possibilities included additional playing fields, creating a privately owned golf course, establishing a new doctors’ surgery for Wivenhoe.  There might be a small element of private housing to pump prime the developments.

	

	
	In addition, it was proposed that the land on the north side of Clingoe Hill could be recognised as a potential park and ride site for Colchester, as well as expansion space for the Research Park. The University was pleased to be working with Mr Gooch with the aim of ensuring the sustainability of the University and Wivenhoe Farms estate while enhancing the local environment.

	

	
	United Reform Church Refurbishment

	

	
	Commercial in confidence

	

	REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (16 January 2008) (C/08/07)


	

	Resolved
	that all the recommendations contained in the Report from Senate be approved.


	

	REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES


	

	(a)
Finance and Strategy Committees (C/08/08 & C/08/09)


	

	Approved
	Reports of the meetings held on 3 December 2007 and 4 February 2008

	

	(b)
Audit and Risk Management Committee (C/08/10)


	

	Approved
	Report of the meeting held on 28 February 2008

	

	(c)
Nominations Committee (C/08/11)

	

	Approved
	Report of the meeting held on 4 February 2008


	

	Resolved
	(i)
that Professor Richard Nicol should be re-appointed as an External member of Council from 1 August 2008 – 31 July 2011.


	

	
	(ii)
that Dr Marion Wood should be appointed as an External member of Council from 1 August 2008 – 31 July 2011.


	

	
	(iii)
that the following be appointed as members of Court with immediate effect to 31 July 2010:
	

	
	Mr Hugh Barrett
Chair and External member  of Purchasing Policy Sub-Committee

Mrs Sonia Coode-Adams
Firstsite’s Chair of Development, former member of University Arts Committee

Mr Charles Gooch
owner of farm and land adjacent to the University

Dr Chris Hall
retired GP, Colchester Councillor 

Mr Mike Lambert
Chief Executive of Renaissance Southend

Mrs Mary Spence
Chief Executive of Thames Gateway South Essex  Partnerships

Mr Rob Tinlin
Chief Executive of Southend-on-Sea Borough Council


	

	(d)
Equality and Diversity Committee (C/08/12)

	

	Approved
	Report of the meeting held on 20 November 2007


	

	Resolved
	(i)
that the Gender Equality Scheme be approved.

(ii)
that the revised Policy Statement on Equality and Diversity and Code of Practice on the Promotion of Racial Equality and the revised Policy Statement on Equality and Diversity and Code of Practice on Disability in Employment be approved.

	

	KEY PERFORMANCE INDICATORS


	

	(a)
Finance KPIs (C/08/13)

	

	Noted

	
	

	(b)
Enterprise Activity (C/08/14)


	

	Noted

	
	

	CHAIR’S ACTION (C/08/15)


	

	Noted
	The appointment of Mr David Boyle as a member of Finance and Strategy Committee with effect from 4 February 2008.


	

	APPOINTMENT OF STUDENT UNION RETURNING OFFICER


	

	Noted
	The appointment of Ben Ward, NUS Regional Officer, as Returning Officer for the Students’ Union elections for 2007/08.


	

	ANY OTHER BUSINESS



	Students’ Union Elections



	Noted
	Following the announcement of the results of the Sabbatical Elections on 15 February, the Students’ Union had received an allegation of electoral fraud.  An independent investigation had been carried out by the National Union of Students which had concluded that the allegation was well-founded.  The Students’ Union was working closely with the University to take forward the investigation into the perpetrators of the fraud, and appropriate measures had been taken to ensure the security of future elections.

	

	DATE OF NEXT MEETING



	Noted
	Date of Next Meeting: Monday 21 July 2008.


	


RESERVED BUSINESS

There was no reserved business.

Dr Tony Rich
Registrar and Secretary
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